


[image: ]
City of Hernando, Mississippi
Office of Planning

PLANNING COMMISSION

November 8, 2022, MINUTES

The Planning Commission met in a regular session on November 8, 2022, at 6:00 p.m. at City Hall Board Room, 475 W Commerce Street. The following Commissioners were present: Commissioner Ashworth, Commissioner Thorn, Commissioner Clark, Commissioner Max, Commissioner Jordan, Commissioner Hawkins, and Commissioner Skeen. The following staff members were also present Josie Gilder, representing the City Attorney, Kristen Duggan, and Austin Cardosi.

Commissioner Hawkins called the meeting to order at 6:09 p.m. and Commissioner Max gave the invocation followed by roll being called. 

Commissioner Hawkins asked if everyone had reviewed the October 11, 2022, minutes. Commissioner Skeen made a motion to approve the minutes as written and Commissioner Ashworth seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously with Commissioner Jordan abstaining from the vote.

[bookmark: _Hlk34921984][bookmark: _Hlk520712354]Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 1:  - PL-1670 – Compel Church Design Review variance – Request   to allow a metal façade on the western elevation of the Church, to account for a future expansion. The subject property is located on the west side of McIngvale, north of Dilworth Lane at 1835 McIngvale Road, in section 7, township 3, range 7. Marc Naylor, representing NCSG, representative for Compel Church.

Mr. Cardosi presented the application to the commission.  The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.
[bookmark: _Hlk118107881]Mr. Joseph Lemley came forward to represent the application. He stated that cost is a major factor in this request.
Commissioner Jordan stated that financial considerations were listed as the main reason for the request, but variances cannot be granted based on financial reasons. 
There was discussion between the commissioners and the applicant with the commissioners stating their concerns regarding this request.
Mr. Tony Boyd, campus pastor, then came forward and stated that the cost to build has already increased by two million dollars with inflation and they are not able to expand the building at this time. That is why they are requesting the variance. They do not think it makes sense to build this with brick just to turn around and tear it down when they are ready to expand. 
Commissioner Hawkins asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. 
Mr. Ryan Kilgore came forward to oppose this request stating this was poor planning on the church’s part and does not justify a variance. 
Patrick Conrad, pastor, disagreed with that statement.
There was another brief discussion between the commission and the applicants. Again, stating their concerns on this request not meeting legal criteria for a variance. 
Commissioner Skeen then suggested using hardy plank as the material which would not require a variance. After a few questions the applicants agreed and withdrew the application. 
[bookmark: _Hlk50020455]No action was required by the commission.

Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 2:	PL-1668 – Dunning PUD Final Plat Request for final plat approval of 3 lots on 1.53 acres. The subject properties are located on the south side of E. Valley Street, east of Northview Street and west of Northern Street, in Section 13 and 18, Township 3 South, Range 7 and 8 West, Greg Smith of Mendrop Engineering Resources, representing Mr. Butch Davis, owner of the property.


[bookmark: _Hlk95048490]Mr. Cardosi presented to application to the commission. The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.

Mr. Greg Smith came forward to represent the application. The commission had no questions for Mr. Smith.
Commissioner Hawkins asked if there is anyone present to speak for or against the application. There was no one. 

Commissioner Clark made a motion to GRANT Final Plat approval to Greg Smith of Mendrop Engineering Resources, representing Mr. Butch Davis, owner of the property, for Final Plat approval for the Dunning Estates Final Plat, 3 lots on 1.53 acres, located on the south side of E. Valley Street, east of Northview Street and west of Northern Street, in Section 13 and 18, Township 3 South, Range 7 and 8 West
A. Improvements are to be the responsibility of the developer and not the responsibility of the City of Hernando.

B. Prior to the initiation of construction of public improvements, the Developer shall submit two (2) complete sets of construction plans for review and approval to the Office of Planning.  Grading, drainage, and engineering construction plans to be approved by the City Engineer and Public Works Director.

C. The developer shall install drainage pipe, erosion control material, on-site sanitary sewer service, water mains, fire hydrants and service, gas mains and service, curb and gutter for all streets, and gravel or soil cement base for the streets and one (1) layer of blacktop, 1½" thick, including one-half of the right-of-way of Getwell Road North, before the plat of the subdivision is recorded.  A performance guarantee must be filed for the remainder of the improvements in an amount set by the City Engineer. This includes another 1½" of blacktop making a total of three (3") of blacktop surface and sidewalks. Prior to recording the final plat, all public improvements shall be installed, completed, and accepted by the City of Hernando. 

D. Sidewalks shall be installed on the east side of East Valley to the extent that the road borders the subdivision.

E. Any private improvements proposed shall meet City standards and specifications.

F. Prior to the beginning of utility and improvement construction, the Developer shall enter into a Development Contract with the City of Hernando for the installation of all required Public Improvements. This is in accordance with Article VI Required Minimum Improvements, §B. Procedures for Posting or Release of Bonds of the City of Hernando’s Land Subdivision Ordinance.

G. Streetlights shall be installed at the developer’s expense.  Streetlight plans shall be submitted to the Office of Planning for City Engineer and Planning Director approval.

H. All utilities and services (electric, telephone, cable, etc.) are to be installed underground.  The water service lines shall be installed with tracing wire at the top.

I. Prior to recording the final plat, the Developer shall submit for approval a schedule of Lot Numbers and associated street addresses to the Office of Planning, if applicable.  

J. Prior to submitting the plat for recording, the applicant shall coordinate with the Post Office the centralized delivery location of the mailboxes.
Commissioner Thorn seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 3:	PL-1673 – Wade Inc Fence Variance Request for a variance of the allowable material of fence. The subject property is located on the south side of Commerce Street, west of Scott Road at 1985 Commerce Street in Section, Township 3, Range 8 David Floyd of Wade Inc. Owner of the Property.

Mr. Cardosi explained that the applicant has requested to table this application until December 13, 2022. 

Commissioner Jordan made a motion to TABLE the application until December 13, 2022.
Commissioner Max seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 4:	PL-1674 – Mt. Pleasant and Riley Subdivision Request for final plat approval of 1 lot of 4.36 acres, located on the west side of Mt. Pleasant, south of Riley Street in Section 7, Township 3, Range 8 Bob Barber, Orion Planning and Design, representative of the owner

Mr. Cardosi presented the application to the commission. The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.

Mr. Sean Syke came forward to represent the application. The commission had no questions for the applicant.

Commissioner Hawkins asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. There was no one. 

[bookmark: _Hlk80624626][bookmark: _Hlk67921483][bookmark: _Hlk70344686]Commissioner Skeen made Motion to recommend APPROVAL to the Board of Aldermen of a final plat requested by Mr. Bob Barber, subject to conditions listed in the staff report. The subject property is located on the west side of Mt. Pleasant, south of Riley Street in Section 7, Township 3, Range 8. Commissioner Thorn seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 5:   	PL-1675 – First Baptist Gravel Parking Request – Request for a variance to allow a gravel parking lot. The subject property is located at 1645 Highway 51 South, on west side of Highway 51, north of Pleasant Hill in Section 25, Township 2, Range 8 Lynn Ford, representing First Baptist.

Mr. Cardosi presented the application to the commission. The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.

Ms. Lynn Ford came forward to represent the application. The commission had no questions for the applicant.

There was a brief discussion between the applicant and the commission. 

Commissioner Hawkins asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. There was no one. 

Commissioner Jordan made a motion to APPROVE a variance request by Lynn Ford, representing First Baptist, to allow gravel parking, as regulated by the zoning ordinance.  The subject property is located at 1645 Highway 51 South, on west side of Highway 51, north of Pleasant Hill in Section 25, Township 2, Range 8
(1) That the special conditions and circumstances that exist are peculiar to the land, structures, or buildings involved, and are not generally applicable to other lands, structures, or buildings in the same district.  
(2) That the literal enforcement of the provisions of these standards would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other properties within the same district under the terms of this Ordinance 
(3) That the special conditions and circumstances do not result from the actions of the applicant and are not based upon economic considerations.  
(4) That granting the variance requested would not confer on the applicant any special privilege that is otherwise denied by this Ordinance to other lands, structures or buildings in the same district.  
Commissioner Thorn seconded the motion. The motion passed with the following vote: Commissioner Clark “Nay,” Commissioner Thorn “Yay,” Commissioner Jordan “Yay,” Commissioner Max “Yay,” Commissioner Ashworth “Yay,” and Commissioner Skeen “Yay.”

Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

Item 6: 	PL-1676 AWG Parking Striping Request – Request for a variance to allow yellow striping. The subject property is located on the west side of Highway 51, at the end of Kapic Drive in Section 36, Township 02, Range 8 Nick Kreunen, Civil Link, representing the owner of the property. 

Mr. Cardosi presented the application to the commission. He explained that this request includes the bollards located on the property. The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.

Mr. Chase Davies came forward to represent the application. He explained that the white striping does not contrast well with the concrete and the bollards are a safety issue. The commission had no questions for the applicant.

Commissioner Hawkins asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. There was no one. 

Commissioner Clark made a motion to APPROVE a Zoning Variance requested by Nick Kreunen, Civil Link, representing the owner of the property, for a variance to allow yellow parking lot striping, as regulated by the design standards ordinance The subject property is located on the west side of Highway 51, at the end of Kapic Drive in Section 36, Township 02, Range 8 for the following reasons:
1. That the special conditions and circumstances that exist are peculiar to the land,   structures, or buildings involved, and are not generally applicable to other lands,           structures, or buildings in the same district.  
2. That the literal enforcement of the provisions of these standards would deprive the applicant of rights commonly enjoyed by other properties within the same district under the terms of this Ordinance 
3. That the special conditions and circumstances do not result from the actions of the applicant and are not based upon economic considerations.  
4. That granting the variance requested would not confer on the applicant any special privilege that is otherwise denied by this Ordinance to other lands, structures, or buildings in the same district.  
Commissioner Jordan seconded the motion. The motion passed with the following vote: Commissioner Clark “Yay,” Commissioner Thorn “Nay,” Commissioner Jordan “Yay,” Commissioner Max “Nay,” Commissioner Ashworth “Yay,” and Commissioner Skeen “Yay.”
Chairman Hawkins announced the following item: 

[bookmark: _Hlk121296053]Item 7: PL-1677 Request to amend the conditional use approval for Watts Tattoo The subject property is located on the North side of Monteith Ave. and east of McIngvale Road, more specifically, 1547 Monteith Avenue, in Section 17, Township 3, and Range 7, Natasha Watts, Watts Empire Tattoos, owner.

Mr. Cardosi presented the application to the commission. The commission had no questions for Mr. Cardosi.

Mr. Vance Daly came forward to represent the application. He explained that business has been established and operating for three months and there have been no issues. They are now asking to remove the hours of operation because the previously established 10 am to 8 pm is detrimental to the business. He went on to explain that they do not plan to operate all night, but would like the possibility to stay later than 8 pm when working on a client. 

Mr. Jeff Watts, owner, came forward to speak. He explained that this restriction has cost them a lot of time since they must stop in the middle of a session so that they do not exceed the 8 pm closing time. 

The commission had a brief discussion with the applicant. 

Commissioner Hawkins asked if there was anyone present to speak for or against the application. 

Several people came forward to speak on behalf of the owners as well as the business. 

Commissioner Clark made a motion to grant APPROVAL for a Conditional Use to allow a studio with a floor area not exceeding 2500 square feet – to be used as a tattoo shop. The subject property is located on the North side of Monteith Ave. and East of McIngvale Road, more specifically 1576 Monteith Avenue in Section 17, Township 3, and Range 7 with the original conditions and removing the hours of operation, based on the following:
1. The proposed use WILL NOT substantially increase traffic hazards or congestion.
The applicant’s proposal for appointment only reservations successfully address any possible substantial increase in traffic or congestion. 
2. The proposed use WILL NOT substantially increase fire hazards. 
The applicant has agreed to meet or exceed all fire code requirements and the proposed operation will not substantially increase fire hazards.  
3. The proposed use WILL NOT adversely affect the character of the neighborhood.
With the applicant agreeing to have no exterior façade change to the building, there will be no adverse effect on the character of the neighborhood.
4. Explain how the proposed use WILL NOT adversely affect the general welfare of the City.
The applicant has successfully demonstrated that the proposed use will not adversely affect the general welfare of the City.
5. Explain how the proposed use WILL NOT overtax public utilities or community facilities.
The proposed use will be in general keeping with other businesses in the area, and will not overtax public utilities or community facilities.
6. Explain how the proposed use WILL conform to the recommendations of the City’s General Development Plan.
The proposed use is not specifically mentioned in the City’s General Development Plan. The proposed use is, in general, keeping with other businesses in the Office District, therefore does comply with the City’s General Development Plan.
Commissioner Thorn seconded the motion. The motion passed with the following vote: Commissioner Clark “Yay,” Commissioner Thorn “Yay,” Commissioner Jordan “Yay,” Commissioner Max “Yay,” Commissioner Ashworth “Nay,” and Commissioner Skeen “Yay.”
Chairman Hawkins announced the following item:

Item 8: PL-1680 Amendment to the Hernando Zoning Ordinance – Ordinance regarding fuel pumps, as an accessory use to a convenience store in various districts

Mr. Cardosi presented this zoning amendment to the commission. He explained that with the influx of convenience stores with fuel pumps, this amendment will help the city regulate these uses. 

There was a brief discussion between the commissioners and Mr. Cardosi.

Commissioner Jordan made a motion to recommend, to the Board of Aldermen, the APPROVAL of the text amendment to the Zoning Ordinance as presented, subject to Staff Comments. Commissioner Max seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously.

There being no further business to come before the Commission, a motion was made and seconded to adjourn the meeting. The motion passed unanimously. The meeting adjourned at 7:52 p.m.
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